


[bookmark: _Hlk71306648]Minutes of the Meeting of
Carlton-on-Trent Parish Council held on
Tuesday 5th March 2024 at 7.30pm 
in Carlton on Trent Village Hall

Present: 
Cllr L Hopkins (Chair), Cllr M Martin (Vice-Chair), Cllr G Hendrickson, Cllr M Eley, T Grimes (Clerk), DCllr S Michael and one member of the public

1. To consider any apologies for absence
MH gave apologies due to working away, FM and JM gave apologies due to being on holiday and ME gave apologies for having to leave early. All were approved.
CCllr BL also gave apologies. 

2. To receive any declarations of interest in items on the agenda
MM declared an interest in the clerk’s wages and expenses. 

3. To accept the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held Tuesday 6th February 2024 
The minutes were accepted as a true record and duly signed by the chair.

4. 10-minute open forum to receive questions and comments from members of the public 
A resident informed the council that there had been a planning listing in the press for tree works at One Acre. 
The chair took the opportunity to ask for comments on the litter bin at the South of the village. It was suggested it was useful but that the installation had been rather messy.

5. To note matters arising from previous minutes 
The clerk reported that all matters were covered in later agenda items.

6. To receive updates on any District and County Councillor matters
DCllr SM reported that glass recycling bins would be delivered in the coming weeks with the scheme going live on 8th April. The bins will be emptied every 8 weeks and dates are published on the NSDC website.
The council have already met to approve putting council house rates up by 7.7% and will meet in the coming week to discuss council tax with a proposal of a 2.9% increase.

7. To consider D-Day celebrations
LH and GH attended the village hall committee meeting to discuss events and gave an update.
The clerk informed the meeting that there was an official flag and asked if they wished to purchase one to display. 

RESOLVED: To purchase a commemorative flag.
(proposed MM, seconded GH, carried unanimously) 

8. To consider matters related to flooding 
a. Updates from the road closure training
MM reported that the training had been attended by 6 people from the village. It covered both flood warden and road closure training. Signs, cones and high vis jackets will be provided and then when the relevant triggers occur the wardens will able to close the road rather than wait for Highways. The group will hold a meeting locally to run through the specific points on site. There will be another date for those that missed the central training and any new volunteers.
b. Agency responses
The clerk reported that the Environment Agency had responded outlining their responsibilities but had said mitigation measures were unlikely due to the cost.
NSDC have not released the contact details of the agencies present at the debrief meeting so as yet there has been no chasing of the fire service and it was suggested this be left unless evidence of pumping the A1 materialised.

ME left the meeting at this point.

c. Next actions
It was noted that the WhatsApp group had recorded new reports of issues with sewage which had been sent to Severn Trent and the codes had been sent to the council to collate going forward. GH informed councillors that no-one from Severn Trent got back to him despite saying they would after he made a report. 
GH asked if there were any updates on the updates on s19 investigations? MM confirmed that it would be at least 6 months due to storm Henk interrupting proceedings. It was suggested that an enquiry be sent every couple of months just to ensure it did take place. LH suggested that this be kept on the agenda, but that no action was needed at present, the reminder could be sent next month.

9. To consider matters relating to Great North Road Solar Park
a. Updates from developers
It was noted that the developers had only met with 4 of the 18 parishes affected despite wanting to meet them all. Councillors felt the meeting was useful and they had been able to ask all they needed to at this stage. As yet there have been no details of the visit to a working solar farm.  
b. Sutton resident – comments re GNR Solar Park
This was noted but being a Sutton resident who had also contacted other councils it was felt that no response was necessary.
c. Joint Parishes Action Group – questionnaire to residents
The clerk had circulated the ‘survey’ which the group had devised, a copy of the leaflet explaining how to complete it and text which had been provided for promoting it. The delivery of leaflets was shared among those able to participate and the clerk was asked to put the notice on Next Door, Unity Facebook, the website and the noticeboard. MM was asked to put it on WhatsApp. It was agreed leaflets would go out Friday 8th March, 2 per property unless they were known to be single occupancy, thus creating a few spares for those with more than two occupants.

10. To consider ways to spend the remaining CIL money 
GH suggested some community event pictures and a scrap book for display at such events. The clerk explained that CIL money was for infrastructure. As the signs, cones and vests have yet to arrive it was suggested this be kept on the agenda for a later discussion.
11. To note the following correspondence and consider whether a response is required
a. Carlton resident – new litter bin
The clerk had circulated a list of concerns from a resident regarding the placement of the new litter bin. Since it was requested by dog walkers who go that way and in response to comments that all monies are spent in the centre or North of the village, councillors felt it should not be taken out immediately on the request of one person. The concerns were discussed. It was considered the bin was Vermin proof so should help deter vermin not attract it. Fly tipping has not become an issue at any other bin sites so shouldn’t at this one. It was therefore agreed that the litter bin should be monitored to see if the concerns materialise before removal/relocation be considered. The clerk was asked to respond to the resident explaining that due process was followed and outlining what had been decided.
b. Notts CC – portrait of the King
The clerk informed council that they could apply for a free portrait of the King and asked whether they wished to given they had no wall to hang it. It was agreed that a portrait should be requested and hung in the village hall with their consent.
c. CPRE – membership offer
The clerk had circulated membership information and asked whether the council may be interested given that the first listed benefit of membership was “to collaborate with you in objecting to inappropriate development in the countryside. The clerk acknowledged that in the past membership had been declined because it overlapped with Notts ALC provision, however, Notts ALC would not help fight the solar farm and this intimated RCAN would should the need arise.  LH asked the clerk to find out if they were, or had access to, planning specialists and to what extent they would help. It was felt that if the survey on the solar farm showed most residents objected to it then this service might be useful.

12. To consider responding to the following consultations:
a. NALC – Martyn’s Law consultation
The clerk had circulated the NALC information on Martyn’s Law and explained that it was the result of the Manchester bombing and aimed to improve venue security. The matter was discussed and it was agreed that it did not impact this council because they did not have a venue, thus no response was necessary.
b. Notts CC – Net zero survey
The clerk had circulated details of a Notts CC survey which explained that they had pledged to become net zero by 2050 and wanted to know what parish councils were doing and what support they needed. It was noted that the only carbon footprint the council had was the telephone kiosk and that they were trying to remove the electricity supply to no avail. The clerk was asked to complete the survey as appropriate and to request Notts CC help in achieving our step towards net zero. 

13. To consider the following financial matters
a. To note the bank reconciliation
b. To approve the following payments 
c. Clerk’s wages and HMRC – usual amount plus 5 hrs 24 mins overtime 
d. Clerk’s expenses – £3.15

RESOLVED: To approve the overtime worked and make the above payments.
(proposed LH, seconded GH, carried unanimously, MM did not vote)

e. Notts ALC subs – £88.22
f. NSDC – election fees £66.62
g. Npower – Kiosk electricity £49.19
h. Village Hall – 5hrs + 3 this meeting £40

RESOLVED: To make the above payments.
(proposed LH, seconded GH, carried unanimously)

i. To note the ICO £35 direct debit which is due to be paid 
Payment noted.

14. To raise any other business which may need to be included on the agenda of the next meeting
The clerk noted that she had missed the Best Kept Village competition off the agenda and asked if there was any interest in entering. It was suggested that we wait until the CIL money had been spent as this would possibly mean planters which would give a lovely floral display.

15. To note the date of the next meeting 
The next meeting will be 2nd April 2024 at 7.30pm

The meeting closed at 21.23
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